AFBI Library Committee
A meeting of the AFBI Library Committee was held on Friday 3 February 2012 at 10.30am in the APSBD Conference Room, AFBI Newforge. 

Present 

Dr J McAdam(JMcA) (Chairman), Mr D Armstrong(DA), Dr S Crooks(SC), Dr D Ensing(DE), Dr P Christie(PC), Dr A Fearon(AF), Mr T Patterson(TP), Dr S Watson(SW), Ms K Latimer(KL) (AFBI Librarian), Ms Geraldine O’Beirn (GOB), Sally Bridge (SB)
The Chairman welcomed the two new library representatives, Dr Dennis Ensing and Dr Ann Fearon, and the two new members of library staff, Sally Bridge and Geraldine O’Beirn, to the Committee.
1.
Apologies
Dr E Ball, Dr A McCracken,Dr A Wylie and Dr W Zu.
2.
Minutes
The minutes of the AFBI Library Committee meeting held on Monday 6th June 2011 were approved without change.
3.
Matters arising
3.1 The Chairman reported that the CEO wanted no change to Library membership procedures.
3.2 The 2011 journals review had been implemented.

3.3 KL reported that a new deal had been negotiated with Elsevier via Queen’s which had resulted in a saving of approximately £30,000 for AFBI. 
Action: The Chairman will report the saving to the Senior Management Team (SMT).
3.4 The Chairman reported that he had forwarded the User Survey report to SMT.

3.5 KL informed the Committee that the new Library Management System had been launched in August 2011. New features include improved circulation services and a new Library catalogue with Google-type functionality. Further developments are planned which include a resource discovery tool and staff will be kept informed as these are implemented. PC asked if access to SpringerLink could be included and the library staff agreed to look into this. Library representatives were encouraged to familiarise themselves with the new catalogue.
Action: Library staff to check possibility of adding a link to the Springer website.
4.
Library Report
KL presented the Library Report for 2010 - 2011 which had already been approved by the Contract Monitoring Group. She highlighted key issues recorded in the report. Since this report marked the end of the original contract, the introduction included an overview of the four years since its inception. The Library had moved from a mainly print-based collection and service to a predominately electronic one,  a regular programme of training events had been implemented, communication with all library members had been improved by setting up an email list to which messages were frequently posted and by regular news updates on AFBI Library Online, and a rolling plan for upgrading equipment had been established.  In addition feedback had been collected via a user survey which was carried out in January 2011. KL also reported on staff changes over the period of the report.  

KL then took committee members through the statistical report. A highly significant increase in the use of electronic resources was noted as was a substantial increase in the use of AFBI Library Online. Document delivery statistics have remained fairly steady as has book expenditure. It was noted that journal expenditure had arisen steadily over the four years but the Library Committee had managed to keep to budget by constantly reviewing subscriptions and cancelling less essential titles as well as eliminating duplication and moving to e-only subscriptions where possible. KL noted that advice and training were a key part of the Library service and the statistics on enquiries and information skills training sessions reflected the work carried out in these areas.
Finally KL discussed the financial report. She noted a slight surplus of income over expenditure mainly due to savings on staffing. In recognition of the slight underspend the annual uplift for 2011-12 had been waived. In addition the cost of additional equipment and EndNote training had been paid for out of the contract. Committee members welcomed the report and the Chairman congratulated the Librarian on it.

5
Statistics
The necessity to keep statistics on footfall in the Newforge Library was discussed. It was agreed there was no need to continue to collect these statistics.
6.
User Survey recommendations
The nine recommendations resulting from the User Survey were discussed. All have now been implemented if appropriate. A public computer will be set up in the quietreading area in the Newforge Library for a trial period. It was agreed that furtherinformation on licence restrictions relating to access to Queen’s resources shouldbe provided to staff.

Action: Library staff to circulate information on restricted access to QUB resources.
7. 
New contract

DA reported that the new contract was almost ready to go to tender. The tender will be advertised in the EUJ shortly. There was some discussion about the level of staffing, both professional and non-professional, required. It has been agreed to extend the current contract with Queen’s University for a further year but it is hoped to start the new contract from April 2013. This would enable a smooth transition if necessary as it would leave sufficient time to renegotiate subscriptions. KL stressed the importance of getting the tender out as soon as possible as posts cannot be filled until the tender process is complete.  
Action: DA and JMcA to follow up with the CEO.
8.
Staffing

Staffing at the AFBI Stormont Library following on from Maxine Sprevak’s retirement was discussed. Nóirín Dobson will work from 9 to 5 every day except Wednesday when she will do the morning only; the afternoon will be covered by Laura McCaughan from the Newforge Library. 
9.
Training
Library induction and library updates were discussed. These are run regularly by library staff and it was felt that induction should be mandatory for all new AFBI staff and doctoral students working at AFBI.
Action: KL to follow this up with the Training Unit. 

GOB reported on the EndNote training held in October 2011. Further training is planned for March 2012. This will include introductory training for those who were unable to attend the previous session and also refresher training for those with some experience of EndNote.

Action: GOB/ SB to circulate information on EndNote training.

10.
Any other business
10.1 SB explained the changes to the British Library Document Delivery Service. The loan period is to be reduced to four weeks to ensure that an automatic renewal charge is not applied if a book is returned late. However, material can be renewed for a further period if required. SED documents will no longer be sent from archie@bl.uk but will come from noreply@dsbldss.uk. Articles will be scanned or photocopied in colour format where possible.
10.2 KL reported on a meeting with the CABI representative. A range of full text services including ebooks and interactive encyclopaedias is now available.

Action: Library staff to circulate information on ebook packages to Library reps with a view to setting up a trial. 

10.3 The Chairman thanked the library staff for the excellent service they continue to provide.

Karen Latimer

AFBI Librarian

9 February 2012
